# Center for American Progress

# Fact Sheet: The State of Asian American Women in the United States

By Marcus T. Smith

November 7, 2013

Asian American women are a growing and influential constituency in the United States. Asian American women's share of the female population will grow from 5.14 percent in 2012 to 7.8 percent in 2050.<sup>1</sup> Asian American women are making significant strides in education, participation, health, and other areas, but there is a long way to go to fully close racial and ethnic disparities. New policies such as the Affordable Care Act, or ACA, and other proposed policies such as paid sick leave can greatly improve the lives of Asian American women and their families. For example, under the ACA, around 2.5 million Asian American women with private health insurance are currently receiving expanded preventive service coverage under the ACA.<sup>2</sup> Estimates suggest that 970,000 Asian American women will gain access to affordable or subsidized health insurance.<sup>3</sup>

This fact sheet provides a snapshot of statistics about health, education, entrepreneurship, economic security, and political leadership that should guide our choices to enact sensible policies to unleash the potential of this growing demographic and benefit our economy. Except for where noted, the following information reflects Asian American women in aggregate as a single group and, due to limited data, does not take often into account variations about Asian subcategories, such as Chinese-, Japanese-, and Korean-Americans, which often differ significantly.

#### Health

Many Asian American women lack health coverage and more than one in five Asian American women of child-bearing age—ages 15 to 44—is uninsured.<sup>4</sup> And while Asian American women face significant health challenges, there have been a number of notable improvements.

• Fifty-nine percent of nail technicians were women of color in 2007, a large share of whom were Asian American women.<sup>5</sup> These women are disproportionately at risk for exposure to harmful toxins and chemicals that have been linked to reproductive harm, such as infertility, miscarriages, and cancer.<sup>6</sup>

- Asian American women are twice as likely to die from pregnancy-related causes such as embolism and pregnancy-related hypertension.<sup>7</sup>
- In 2013, 37.6 percent of Asian American women over age 40 did not get routine mammograms, and 32 percent of adult Asian American women did not get routine Pap smears.<sup>8</sup>
- U.S.-born Asian American women had a higher lifetime rate of suicidal thoughts, at 15.9 percent, than that of the general U.S. population, at 13.5 percent.<sup>9</sup>
- Birth rates for Asian American women ages 15 to 19 decreased by 5 percent from 2011 to 2012.<sup>10</sup>

Educational attainment

Asian American women have achieved a higher level of educational attainment than other women and are often doing as well as their male counterparts.

- Asian American women surpassed white women in actual graduation rates in 2004, the last year for which data on Asian American women are available. College graduation rates for white women and Asian American women were 45.8 percent and 49.4 percent, respectively.<sup>11</sup>
- Asian American women held 8.36 percent of bachelor's degrees held by women while only constituting 5.14 percent of the female population in 2013.<sup>12</sup>
- Asian American and white women earned an equal amount of science and engineering degrees as their male counterparts in 2010.<sup>13</sup>

#### Entrepreneurship

Asian American women are underrepresented among the Fortune 500 CEOs and board members. Business ownership among Asian American women entrepreneurs, however, has grown immensely over the past 15 years. There are 620,300 Asian American women-owned businesses in the United States. This reflects a tremendous 156 percent increase since 1997.<sup>14</sup>

- Asian American women own 6.7 percent of all women-owned firms across the country.<sup>15</sup>
- The states with the largest number of Asian American women-owned businesses are California at 193,300, New York at 68,700, and Texas at 51,800.<sup>16</sup>

- There are an estimated 620,300 Asian American women-owned businesses in the United States. This reflects a tremendous 83 percent increase since 2002 and a 156 percent increase since 1997.<sup>17</sup>
- Asian American women-owned firms across the country have estimated total receipts of \$105 billion. The total receipts of Asian American women-owned firms grew 181 percent since 1997.<sup>18</sup>
- A full 82.5 percent of Asian American women-owned firms are nonemployer firms, or firms with no employees, with average receipts of \$34,204.<sup>19</sup>
- Asian American women-owned firms have more paid employees compared to Latina and African American women-owned firms, employing an estimated 649,000 people across the country.<sup>20</sup>

## Economic security

Despite their high achievements in education, Asian American women make disproportionately less money than their male and non-Hispanic white counterparts. These disparities are leaving a growing portion of our population more vulnerable to poverty and its implications.

- The American Association of University Women found that Asian American women made 73 percent of their male counterparts' wages in 2012.<sup>21</sup>
- The U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics reports that 22.3 percent of Asian American women worked in the service sector in 2012 compared to only 20 percent of white women.<sup>22</sup>
- The health care industry is the largest employer of Asian American and Pacific Islander women.<sup>23</sup>
- The share of Asian American women at or below minimum wage more than doubled from 2007 to 2012.<sup>24</sup>
- The unemployment rate for Asian American women increased from 4.9 percent in 2008 to 8.5 percent in 2011.<sup>25</sup>
- The U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics report "A Profile of Working Poor, 2011" indicates that 5.38 percent of Asian American women in the labor force are "working poor."<sup>26</sup>
- In 2011, 12.3 percent of Asian American women lived in poverty.<sup>27</sup>

- The top industries for Asian American women-owned businesses include other services, at 25.5 percent of all Asian American women-owned businesses; health care and social assistance, at 13.9 percent; and professional, scientific, and technical services, at 13.3 percent.<sup>28</sup>
- The average total unemployment rate for all Asian American women was 5.8 percent from 2008 to 2010 while non-Asian American women had an average rate of 7.4 percent. When we observe the ethnic diversity within the category of Asian American women, we find that some subgroups of Asian American women are doing far better than others. Asian-Indian women showed an unemployment rate of 7.3 percent; Chinese, 4.5 percent; Filipino, 5.6 percent; Japanese, 3.7 percent; Korean, 6.2 percent; Vietnamese, 5 percent; and all other Asian women's groups had an even higher unemployment rate at 7.6 percent.<sup>29</sup>

### Political leadership

While Asian American women have a rich history of leadership in their communities, they continue to be greatly underrepresented in positions of power in government.

- In the 113th Congress, seven members are Asian American women—six in the House of Representatives and one in the Senate.<sup>30</sup>
- Of the 1,789 women serving nationwide in state legislatures, 32 are Asian American.<sup>31</sup>
- In America's 100 largest cities, there is only one Asian American woman mayor—Jean Quan from Oakland, California.<sup>32</sup>

#### Endnotes

- 1 Authors calculations from U.S. Census Bureau, "2012 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates: SEX BY AGE (ASIAN ALONE)" (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2012), available at http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS\_12\_1YR\_ B01001D&prodType=table.
- 2 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "The Affordable Care Act and Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders," available at http://www.hhs.gov/healthcare/facts/ factsheets/2012/05/asian-americans05012012a.html (last accessed November 2013).

3 Ibid.

- 4 March of Dimes, "Census Data on Uninsured Women and Children" (2009) available at http://www.marchofdimes. com/chapterassets/files/Uninsured\_Highlights09.pdf.
- 5 Women's Voices for the Earth, "Glossed Over" (2007), available at http://www.womensvoices.org/issues/reports/ glossed-over.
- 6 Reproductive Health Technologies Project and National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health, "Chemical Injustice: the Unequal Burden of Toxic Chemicals On Women of Color and Low-income Families," available at http://www.rhtp.org/ fertility/vallombrosa/documents/EJRJFactsheetRHTPandN-LIRH.pdf (last accessed November 2013).
- 7 Jessica Arons, "Separate and Unequal: The Hyde Amendment and Women of Color" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2010), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2010/12/pdf/ hyde\_amendment.pdf.
- 8 Howard K. Koh, "Affordable Care Act: Creating Health Access for Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Blog, August 20, 2013, available at http://www.hbs.gov/healthcare/facts/blog/2013/08/ aapi-health-access.html.
- 9 Aileen Alfonso Duldulao, David T. Takeuchi, and Seunghye Hong, "Correlates of suicidal behaviors among Asian Americans," Archives of Suicide Research 13 (2009): 277–290.
- 10 Brady E. Hamilton, Joyce A. Martin, and Stephanie J. Ventura, "Births: Preliminary Data for 2012," *National Vital Statistics Reports* 62 (3) (2013), available at http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ data/nvsr/nvsr62\_nosr62\_03.pdf.
- 11 Author's calculations based on National Center of Education Statistics, "Table 345: Graduation rates of first-time postsecondary students who started as full-time degree/certificateseeking students, by sex, race/ethnicity, time to completion, and level and control of institution where student started: Selected cohort entry years, 1996 through 2007" (2008), available at http://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d11/tables/ xls/tabn345.xls.
- 12 U.S. Census Bureau, "Educational Attainment in the United States: 2012," available at http://www.census.gov/hhes/ socdemo/education/data/cps/2012/tables.html (last accessed September 2013).

- 13 National Science Foundation, "Women, Minorities, and Persons with Disabilities in Science and Engineering" (2013), available at http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/wmpd/2013/pdf/ nsf13304\_digest.pdf.
- 14 American Express OPEN, "The State of Women-Owned Business Report" (2013), available at http://www.womenable. com/userfiles/downloads/2013\_State\_of\_Women-Owned\_ Businesses\_Report\_FINAL.pdf.

17 Ibid.

18 Ibid.

- 19 National Women's Business Council, "Asian Women Owned Businesses," (2012), available at, http://www.nwbc.gov/sites/ default/files/asian%20women-owned%20businesses%20 general.pdf.
- 20 American Express OPEN, "The State of Women-Owned Businesses-2013 Report."
- 21 American Association of University Women, "The Simple Truth about the Gender Pay Gap" (2013), available at http:// www.aauw.org/research/the-simple-truth-about-thegender-pay-gap.
- 22 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey: Employed persons by detailed occupation, sex, race, and Hispanic or Latino Ethnicity" (2012), available at http://www.bls.gov/cps/cpsaat11. htm

23 Ibid.

- 24 Ibid.
- 25 Rakesh Kochlar. "Two Years of Economic Recovery: Women Lose Jobs, Men Find Them" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2011), available at http://www.pewsocialtrends. org/2011/07/06/two-years-of-economic-recovery-womenlose-jobs-men-find-them/4.
- 26 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "A Profile of the Working Poor, 2011" (2013), available at http://www.bls.gov/cps/ cpswp2011.pdf.
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Center for American Women and Politics, "Women of Color in Elective Office," available at http://www.cawp.rutgers. edu/fast\_facts/levels\_of\_office/documents/color.pdf (last accessed November 2013).

.....

- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Ibid.

<sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.